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SBA	Lending	

Problem:

The	U.S.	Small	Business	Administration	(SBA)	has	played	a	crucial	role	in	supporting	small	
businesses	throughout	the	COVID-19	pandemic.	SBA	offers	several	different	relief	options	
to	help	small	businesses	recover	from	the	impacts	of	COVID-19.	In	2020,	the	agency	backed	
more	than	$547	billion	in	small-business	loans,	and	2021	is	likely	to	be	just	as	significant.	
SBA	provides	a	variety	of	lending	options	for	America’s	small	businesses	and	their	mission	
is	critical	to	overall	economic	growth	in	the	U.S.	
• The	Paycheck	Protection	Program	(PPP):	Approved	as	part	of	the	CARES	Act	2020,	the
PPP	was	designed	to	help	businesses	stay	in	business	and	keep	their	workforce
employed	during	the	COVID-19	crisis.	Borrowers	under	the	PPP	can	receive	loan
forgiveness	provided	the	loan	is	primarily	used	for	payroll	costs,	employee	benefits,
mortgage	payments,	and	a	handful	of	other	targeted	purposes.	While	the	roll-out	was
bumpy—no	surprise	for	a	federal	program	in	excess	of	$500	billion	implemented	in	just
10	days—legislative	changes	were	made	to	improve	it.	It	was	more	recently	re-opened
for	first-	and	second-draw	loans,	but	is	set	to	close	March	31.

• COVID-19	Economic	Injury	Disaster	Loans	(EIDL):	the	program	is	designed	to	provide
economic	relief	to	businesses	that	are	currently	experiencing	a	temporary	loss	of	revenue
due	to	COVID-19.	The	purpose	of	EIDL	loans	is	to	help	businesses	meet	financial	obligations
and	operating	expenses	that	could	have	been	met	had	the	disaster	not	occurred.

• 7(a)	Loans:	The	7(a)	loan	program	is	SBA's	flagship	lending	program,	which	provides
critical	funds	for	businesses	who	otherwise	may	not	get	needed	financing.	Loans	are	offered
at	very	low	interest	rates	with	minimal	fees	and	there	are	a	variety	of	tailored	lending
programs	to	fit	a	variety	of	small-business	needs.

• More	than	7.1	million	businesses	received	some	form	of	aid	from	the	agency	in	2020.
Over	5.2	million	small	businesses	received	a	PPP	loan	during	the	first	and	second
tranches	of	the	aid	program,	1.8	million	businesses	received	debt	relief	from	the
agency,	and	more	than	42,300	businesses	received	a	loan	through	SBA’s	flagship	7(a)
loan	program	in	2020.

Solution:

While	small	businesses	continue	to	struggle	due	to	the	ongoing	effects	of	the	pandemic,	
they	need	access	to	capital	to	continue	their	operations	and	keep	their	employees	on	
payroll.	Policymakers	must	ensure	that	programs	and	pandemic-related	program	changes	
are	not	closed	if	the	need	for	lending	still	exists.		
• SBA	must	be	given	appropriate	leeway	to	leverage	appropriated	dollars	to	match
stakeholder	need	and	avoid	inadvertent	program	shut-downs.	Keeping	fees	low	for
borrowers	and	lenders	is	critical	in	ensuring	ample	lender	participation:	if	lenders
don’t	want	to	participate	in	a	program,	it	will	not	benefit	small	businesses.

• SBA	should	seek	opportunities	to	streamline	and	simplify	the	application	process	in
order	to	benefit	all	small	businesses,	specifically	more	rural	small	businesses	which	are
served	more	often	by	smaller	lenders	without	the	teams	of	staff	available	at	larger
banks	to	navigate	what	can	be	a	complex	lending	process	under	the	SBA.
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Improve	Access	to	Credit	

Problem:	

While	no	American	small	business	has	been	unscathed	by	the	COVID-19	pandemic	and	
subsequent	economic	downturn,	it	has	affected	certain	industries	and	locales	more	than	
others	and	disproportionately	harmed	minority-owned	businesses.	Access	to	credit	can	
help	small	businesses	avoid	cash	shortfalls—whether	they	are	due	to	slow	business,	the	
current	COVID-19	pandemic	or	daily	operations—and	stay	afloat	when	times	are	tough.		
• Capital	is	the	lifeblood	of	any	small	business,	and	according	to	NSBA’s	most	recent	data,
which	was	pre-pandemic,	there	was	a	drop	in	bank	lending	to	smaller	firms—35
percent	said	that	lack	of	capital	is	hindering	their	ability	to	grow	their	business	or
expand	operations,	and	19	percent	said	they	had	to	reduce	the	number	of	employees	as
a	result	of	tight	credit.

• Because	small	firms	are	closely	tied	to	the	financial	well-being	of	the	owner,	any
negative	mark	on	the	owner’s	FICO	score	can	exclude	them	from	applying	for	a	bank
loan.

• Businesses	with	poor	credit	ratings	face	higher	credit	card	and	interest	rates	from
lenders,	and	insufficient	or	delayed	financing	remains	common	reason	for	business
failure.

• Unlike	banks,	credit	unions	can	only	lend	12.25	percent	of	the	worth	of	their	assets	to
businesses	—leaving	billions	of	dollars	of	potential	loans	to	businesses	off	the	table.

• The	Credit	Union	National	Association	estimates	that,	if	the	MBL	cap	were	lifted,	credit
unions	would	lend	an	additional	$5	billion	“in	capital	to	small	and	informal	business
ventures”	over	the	next	year.	Another	$5	billion	to	small	businesses	and	entrepreneurs
could	translate	to	50,000	jobs	created	over	the	same	period.

Solution:

With	small	businesses	especially	hard-hit	by	the	COVID-19	pandemic,	easier	access	to	
capital	is	more	important	than	ever.	Access	to	credit	can	help	small	businesses	grow,	invest	
in	the	business,	increase	hiring	and	more	—which	leads	to	U.S.	economic	growth.		
• Congress	needs	to	protect	and	support	the	U.S.	Small	Business	Administration’s	(SBA)	critical
loan	programs	and	increase	the	authorization	level	for	SBA	loans	in	order	to	prevent
unnecessary	stalls	in	lending.

• Regulators	should	seek	to	ease	restrictions	on	lenders	for	smaller	loans	since	a	one-size-
fits-all	formula	doesn’t	often	work	for	many	small	businesses	and	start-ups.

• The	statutory	cap	for	credit	union	MBL	should	be	increased	from	the	current	12.25
percent	to	at	least	25	percent	of	the	total	assets	of	the	credit	union.	Banking	regulators
must	embrace	a	new	methodology	for	evaluating	small-business	financial	soundness
without	placing	such	heavy	reliance	on	a	FICO	score.
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Small	Business	Contracting	

Problem:	
The	complexity	of	applying	for	a	government	contract	can	discourage	many	small-business	
owners	from	competing	in	a	government	bid.	Despite	the	federal	government	meeting	its	
small-business	contracting	goals	in	recent	years,	more	can	and	should	be	done	to	ensure	
fairness	for	small	firms	within	the	federal	marketplace.		
• In	recent	years,	while	the	federal	government	has	generally	succeeded	in	meeting	the

government-wide	goals	of	awarding	23	percent	of	federal	contracting	dollars	to	small
business,	it	has	fallen	short	of	the	goals	established	for	woman-owned	small
businesses	and	HUBZone	small	businesses.

• While	some	in	the	federal	bureaucracy	have	suggested	raising	the	23	percent—
specifically,	Treasury	has	outlined	a	goal	of	35	percent	overall	small-business	contracts
—absent	legislation,	such	goals	and	targets	are	relatively	meaningless.

• The	bidding	process	for	a	federal	contract	can	be	hard	and	complicated,	especially	for
small	businesses	new	to	the	process,	due	to	a	long	list	of	special	forms,	terms	and
conditions,	and	other	requirements.	Additional	requirements,	such	as	a	Defense
Contract	Audit	Agency-compliant	accounting	system	can	incur	further	costs	on	a	small
business	looking	to	work	with	the	federal	government.

Solution:
Small	businesses	are	agile,	innovative	and	affordable	partners	for	the	federal	government,	
and	the	government	in	turn	can	be	an	important	partner	for	small	business.	Through	small	
business	contracting,	the	federal	government	acts	as	a	catalyst	for	small	business	growth	
and	innovation	and	supports	the	national	economic	security	of	the	nation.	NSBA	supports	
reasonable	reforms	and	policies	that	will	further	promote	and	facilitate	small-business	
participation	in	the	federal	marketplace. 
• Increase	the	small-business	federal	contracting	and	subcontracting	goal.
• Establish	a	consolidated,	more	streamlined	registration	process.
• Eliminate	fraud	of	awarding	small-business	federal	contracts	to	large	companies
through	prompt	prosecution	and	increased	SBA	authority	to	disbar.

• Strengthen	and	improve	the	quality	and	integrity	of	contracting	data.
• Terminate	the	practice	of	contract	bundling.
• Increase	oversight	authority	for	the	Office	of	Management	and	Budget	and	raise	the
accountability	for	each	agency’s	respective	Office	of	Small	and	Disadvantaged	Business
Utilization	so	they	report	directly	to	the	Agency	head.

• Ensure	appropriate	treatment	of	subcontractors	including:	timely	payment;	addressing
Miller	Act	waivers;	and	including	the	entire	contract	award	when	calculating	the
percentage	of	small-business	subcontracts	given	out,	not	just	those	dollars	that	are
subcontracted.

• Reject	efforts	to	minimize	or	eliminate	small-business	set-asides	in	federal
contracting.
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Cybersecurity	and	Financial	Protection		

Problem:	

Small	businesses	rely	on	information	technology	more	than	ever,	yet	the	very	tools	that	
make	small	businesses	competitive	have	also	put	them	in	the	crosshairs	of	cyber	attackers.	
The	security	of	our	online	data	and	finances	is	a	huge	concern	for	America’s	small	
businesses,	both	in	terms	of	being	targeted	by	a	cyber	attack	as	well	as	the	potential	for	
unnecessary	regulatory	burdens	that	could	accompany	efforts	to	stem	online	attacks.			
• 96	percent	of	small-business	owners	are	concerned	about	being	targeted	by	cyber
attacks,	and	35	percent	indicated	that	they	had	been	the	victim	of	a	cyber	attack.

• 52	percent	of	small	businesses,	which	had	been	the	victim	of	a	cyber	attack	incurred	a
service	interruption,	36	percent	had	information	falsely	sent	from	their	domains	or
email	addresses,	5	percent	had	sensitive	information	and	data	stolen,	and	for	4	percent
the	attack	enabled	hackers	to	access	the	business	banking	accounts

• Cyber	attacks	cost	small	businesses	an	average	of	$5120.
• Business	checking	accounts	are	not	protected	when	it	comes	to	online	hacking	the	way
consumer	accounts	are,	but	a	majority	(77	percent)	of	small-business	owners	are	not
aware	of	it,	even	though	99	percent	of	owners	think	it	is	important	to	ensure	that	their
information	and	computer	systems	are	adequately	protected.

Solution:	

Congress	needs	to	move	forward	on	establishing	streamlined	guidelines	and	protocols	to	
ensure	the	protection	and	security	of	online	data	and	financials	but	avoid	a	knee-jerk	
reaction	that	would	place	a	disproportionate	burden	on	America’s	smallest	firms.			
• Legislation	to	enhance	America’s	cybersecurity	should	provide	clear,	simple	steps	for
companies	to	follow	when	their	data	is	breached	and	must	balance	the	need	for	greater
information	sharing	with	privacy	rights.

• Any	federal	discussion	on	cybersecurity	or	development	of	a	private-public	partnership
or	advisory	board	must	include	representatives	of	small	business.

• Extend	consumer	banking	protections	to	the	banking	accounts	held	by	small
businesses.



1156	15th	Street	NW,	Suite	502	|	Washington,	D.C.	20005	|	www.nsba.biz		|		info@nsba.biz		|		202-293-8830	

Data	Privacy	Regulations	

Problem:	

Governments	both	domestically	and	internationally	are	enacting	internet	privacy	rules	that	
could	prove	complex	and	burdensome	for	many	unsuspecting	small	businesses.	
• Several	U.S.	states,	most	notably	California,	Nevada	and	Vermont,	have	recently
introduced	and	passed	legislation	on	consumer	data	privacy,	similar	to	the	EU’s	General
Data	Protection	Regulation	(GDPR).

• These	state	laws	are	intended	to	provide	consumers	with	greater	transparency	and
control	over	their	personal	data	but	go	beyond	breach	notification	and	require
companies	to	make	significant	changes	in	their	data	processing	operations.

• The	2018	California	Consumer	Privacy	Act	is	enforceable	in	California	and	applies	to
California	users,	but	given	the	nature	of	data	processing,	most	companies	will	need	to
consider	whether	to	apply	the	rules	to	all	users.

• While	these	state	laws	give	consumers	unprecedented	control	over	their	personal
information,	it	creates	new	and	onerous	challenges	for	companies	of	all	sizes	that	do
business	in	California.

• Managing	personal	data	and	keeping	it	secure	will	continue	to	get	more	expensive	for
business	owners,	forcing	businesses	to	look	for	other	technological	solutions	to	help
ease	their	compliance	burden	and	manage	risk	when	they	engage	in	buying	and	selling
of	personal	data.

• All	50	U.S.	states,	as	well	as	the	District	of	Columbia,	Guam,	Puerto	Rico	and	the	U.S.
Virgin	Islands,	have	enacted	breach	notification	laws	that	require	businesses	to	notify
consumers	if	their	personal	information	is	compromised.	These	new	and	amended	state
data	breach	laws	expand	the	definition	of	personal	information	and	specifically
mandate	that	certain	information	security	requirements	are	implemented.

• The	U.S.	lacks	national	data	privacy	legislation,	leaving	small	businesses	alone	in
figuring	out	which	laws	apply	to	them.

Solution:	

Small	businesses	need	clear	guidelines	that	fit	the	U.S.	legal	system,	one	that	targets	abuses,	
encourages	innovation,	and	permits	reasonable	flexibility.		
• While	Congress	has	not	yet	enacted	a	comprehensive	national	privacy	law,	it	does	have
a	long	history	of	passing	privacy	laws	to	protect	some	of	the	most	sensitive	types	of
personal	data,	such	as	financial	and	medical	information	and	data	concerning	children.

• Any	such	legislation	must	consider	the	burden	on	small	business—direct	and	indirect—
and	take	steps	to	avoid	stymieing	innovation	and	competitiveness.
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Strengthen	Federal	Innovation	Programs	

Problem:	
The	highly	successful	Small	Business	Innovation	Research	(SBIR)	and	Small	
Business	Technology	Transfer	(STTR)	programs	are	set	to	expire	on	Sept.	30,	2022,	after	
the	last	five-year	reauthorization.	Lawmakers	are	likely	to	begin	the	reauthorization	
process	again	sometime	this	year.	More	must	be	done	to	ensure	the	long-term	stability	and	
viability	of	these	programs	and	sustain	a	strong	small-business	presence	across	the	federal	
government’s	various	programs	targeting	small	research	and	development	(R&D)	
companies.		
• The	SBIR	and	STTR	programs	fund	a	diverse	portfolio	of	startups	and	small	businesses
across	technology	areas	and	markets	to	stimulate	technological	innovation,	meet
federal	R&D	needs,	and	increase	commercialization	to	transition	R&D	into	impact.
Reauthorization	is	crucial	to	the	continued	small	business	expansion	and	U.S.	economic
growth.

• The	Department	of	Defense’s	Rapid	Innovation	Fund	(RIF)	provides	a	collaborative
vehicle	for	small	businesses	to	provide	the	Department	of	Defense	with	innovative
technologies	that	can	be	rapidly	inserted	into	acquisition	programs	that	meet	specific
defense	needs.	Unfortunately,	in	2020,	the	RIF	program	was	not	included	in	Congress’s
annual	Defense	spending	bill,	effectively	defunding	the	program.	The	COVID-19
pandemic	disrupted	efforts	to	include	it	in	the	FY2021	budget	and	shifted	Congress’s
attention	to	other	matters.

• Entrepreneurship	has	declined	significantly	over	the	past	four	decades,	due	to	the
effects	of	past	recessions,	demographic	forces	and	regulatory	changes	according	to	a
recent	report	from	the	Congressional	Budget	Office	(CBO).	To	help	support	future
entrepreneurship	efforts,	the	CBO	recommends	policymakers	direct	a	share	of	the
federal	government’s	spending	on	R&D	to	be	set	aside	for	new	companies.

Solution:	
Congress	should	permanently	authorize	and	increase	the	funding	levels	for	the	SBIR	and	
STTR	programs,	while	retaining	oversight	through	required	regular	agency	reporting	to	
ensure	that	funding	is	being	used	appropriately.	Furthermore,	policymakers	must	resist	
any	attempts	to	diminish	small-business	participation	in	vital	innovation	programs.			
• A	swift	reauthorization	of	the	SBIR	and	STTR	programs	is	crucial,	and	NSBA	supports
permanency	for	both	SBIR/STTR.	NSBA	also	encourages	other	changes,	including	an
allocation	increase,	legislation	to	update	the	FAR	and	DFARS	regulations,	more
investment	in	training	of	contracting	officials,	and	greater	outreach	to	underserved
states	and	women/minority-owned	businesses.

• The	RIF	must	be	appropriated	funds	annually	and	NSBA	urges	that	funding	level	be	at
least	$500	million.

• Lawmakers	should	oppose	any	efforts	to	transfer	funds	from	small-business	programs
to	already	well-funded	universities,	research	institutes,	and	Federal	laboratories.
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Broadband	&	5G	Internet	

Problem:	

Due	to	the	COVID-19	pandemic,	small	businesses	all	over	the	country	have	been	forced	to	
utilize	widespread	telework	and	expand	their	online	presence,	or	even	create	a	brand	new	
one.	With	a	shift	in	operations	comes	a	change	in	expenses	and	the	need	for	reliable	
internet	access,	especially	for	small	businesses	operating	under	the	strain	of	the	pandemic.	
The	power,	speed,	and	bandwidth	of	5G	technology	can	transform	the	way	small	businesses	
work	and	operate	to	become	more	resilient	and	remain	competitive.	
• Broadband	internet	access	is	key	for	small-business	growth	and	wireless	solutions,	such
as	5G,	can	play	a	critical	role	in	providing	nationwide	access.	5G	technology	uses	shorter,	
higher-frequency	bands	of	the	radio	spectrum,	promising	lower	latency,	faster	speeds	
and	greater	load	capacity.	

• Reliable	broadband	technology	must	be	available	to	all	regions	of	the	country	to
empower	individuals	and	businesses	in	our	new	online	landscape.

• The	lack	of	consistent	access	and	the	fact	that	people	and	businesses	within	a	couple	of
miles	of	each	other	have	disparate	technologies	is	no	longer	a	working	model.	The
pandemic	showed	just	how	important	internet	connectivity	is,	even	more	so	for	small
businesses	with	limited	resources.

• The	U.S.	Census	Bureau	estimates	that	the	total	e-commerce	sales	for	the	third	quarter	of
2020	totaled	$209.5	billion––an	increase	of	36.7	percent	from	the	same	quarter	in	2019.
E-commerce	sales	also	accounted	for	14.3	percent	of	total	sales.

• Currently,	36	percent	of	consumers	shop	online	weekly,	a	28	percent	increase	from
prior	to	the	pandemic.

• The	Federal	Communications	Commission	(FCC)	is	currently	developing	the	Emergency
Broadband	Benefit	Program,	established	via	the	Consolidated	Appropriations	Act	of	
2021.	The	$3.2	billion	would	enable	eligible	households	to	receive	a	discount	on	the	cost	
of	broadband	service	and	certain	connected	devices	during	the	pandemic.	

Solution:

Ensuring	affordable	and	reliable	broadband	internet	access	throughout	the	U.S.	is	crucial.	It	
allows	small-business	owners	to	stay	connected,	expand	their	online	operations,	and	it	
drives	innovation.	With	the	increase	speed	and	reliable	mobility	provided	by	5G,	small	
businesses	will	be	able	to	leverage	new	opportunities	in	their	industry	and	better	meet	the	
demands	of	their	customers.		
• Policymakers	should	embrace	efforts	to	improve	technology	and	invest	in	internet
infrastructure.

• A	key	goal	of	any	infrastructure	package	should	be	to	enhance	connectivity	to	rural
communities	to	open	more	opportunities	for	people	to	start,	operate,	and	grow	their
businesses,	regardless	of	where	they	live.
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Equity	Capital	&	Crowdfunding	

Problem:	

One	of	the	most	prominent	challenges	for	small	businesses	is	raising	adequate	capital	to	
launch	new	ventures.	Entrepreneurs	have	traditionally	relied	upon	funding	from	capital	
providers	such	as	banks,	venture	capitalists,	angel	investors,	or	contributions	from	friends	
and	family	members.	Crowdfunding	allows	entrepreneurs	to	directly	appeal	to	the	general	
public	through	online	platforms	for	help	in	getting	their	innovative	ideas	off	the	ground.	
Yet,	equity	crowdfunding	platforms	do	not	all	follow	the	same	model,	charging	different	
fees,	offering	different	types	of	financial	securities,	and	specializing	in	different	sectors.	
• Title	III	of	the	JOBS	Act	authorizes	equity	crowdfunding—allowing	small	businesses
to	raise	up	to	$1	million	per	year,	through	intermediaries	facilitating	crowdfunding
transactions.

• According	to	the	regulations,	an	individual	investor	may	not	contribute	more	than
$100,000	in	any	12-month	period	across	all	crowdfunding	offerings.	This	cap	is	the
same	regardless	of	whether	an	investor	is	accredited	or	non-accredited.	Additionally,
the	vast	majority	of	Americans	will	face	limits	even	lower	than	that,	largely	dependent
on	their	income	and	assets.

• The	JOBS	Act	sets	high	transaction	costs	required	to	raise	$1	million.	Issuers	will	find
themselves	with	bills	in	the	tens	of	thousands	of	dollars	right	out	of	the	gate	to	pay	for
legal	and	accounting	services—and	will	then	have	to	spend	at	least	a	couple	thousand
dollars	after	fundraising	to	comply	with	ongoing	reporting	requirements.

• Transactions	must	be	conducted	through	an	intermediary	that	either	is	registered	as	a
broker-dealer	or	a	“funding	portal.”	A	funding	portal	must	register	with	the	SEC	and	be
subject	to	the	SEC’s	oversight.	Furthermore,	for	companies	that	raise	over	$500,000,
significant	disclosures	in	the	form	of	audited	financials	are	required.

Solution:

Due	to	COVID-19	lockdowns,	equity	crowdfunding	really	took	off	in	2020,	raising	$214.9	
million	in	2020	(a	105	percent	growth	from	2019)	for	1,035	new	companies.	With	better	
underlying	legislation	and	better	implementing	regulation,	investment	
crowdfunding	can	provide	a	useful	contribution	to	capital	formation	for	the	smallest	
companies.	Properly	done,	crowdfunding	can	provide	small,	quick	injections	of	funds	into	
early	stage	or	small	companies.	 
• SEC	should	issue	rules	in-line	with	the	intent	of	the	law	and	avoid	creating	costly	new
regulatory	regimes	in	the	process.

• Lawmakers	should	clarify	and	ease	costly	and	complex	registration	requirements
on	small	businesses	seeking	investment.
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Free	Trade	Agreements		

Problem:	
America's	standing	as	a	world	leader	depends	directly	upon	our	competitive	success	in	the	
global	economy.	For	the	past	half	century,	the	U.S.	has	led	the	world	in	breaking	down	
barriers	to	trade	and	in	creating	a	fairer	and	freer	international	trading	system	based	on	
market	economics	and	the	rule	of	law	that	has	generated	more	American	jobs	and	
helped	the	growth	of	small	and	medium-sized	enterprises	(SMEs).			
• Even	in	sound	economic	times,	small	businesses	are	at	a	distinct	disadvantage	in	the
global	economy.	NSBA	and	its	international	trade	arm,	the	Small	Business	Exporters
Association	(SBEA)	have	been	urging	for	years—decades,	even—that	more	must	be
done	to	emphasize	the	needs	of	small	business	within	the	scope	of	U.S.	trade.

• In	2020,	the	U.S.	Census	Bureau	released	the	“Profile	of	U.S.	Importing	and	Exporting
Companies,	2017-2018"	report	showing	that	large	exporters	accounted	for	over	two-
thirds	($1,005	billion)	of	the	known	export	value,	while	SMEs	accounted	for	the
remaining	$473	billion.	SMEs	accounted	for	17.4	percent	of	exports	by	manufacturers,
60.7	percent	by	wholesalers,	and	47.6	by	other	exporters.

• The	most	recent	NSBA	data	indicates	that	approximately	one-third	of	small	firms	spent
more	than	five	percent	of	their	annual	operating	revenue	to	begin	exporting,	and	nearly
half	spent	anywhere	between	a	few	months	to	a	full	year	preparing	before	actually
exporting.

• Among	SMEs,	there	are	a	broad	number	of	benefits	reaped	by	free	trade	agreements
(FTAs),	including	access	to	new	foreign	markets	and	opportunities	to	expand	existing
export	operations.	Furthermore,	a	majority	of	SMEs	state	they	are	more	likely	to	enter	a
new	market	if	it	is	covered	under	an	FTA	with	the	U.S.

• FTAs	have	eliminated	nontariff	barriers	that	small	businesses	cannot	handle	because	of
the	high	fixed	costs	they	impose	on	their	bottom	line;	as	more	of	these	agreements	are
implemented,	small	businesses	will	find	greater	opportunities	to	serve	markets	that,
previously,	only	large	multinational	corporations	could	access.

Solution:	
Today,	the	U.S.	has	FTAs	with	20	countries.	These	agreements	have	strengthened	our	
economy	and	support	millions	of	jobs.	They	have	been	successful	deals	for	American	
workers,	businesses,	and	families.			
• NSBA	supports	trade	and	investment	agreements	that	are	fair,	accountable,	and	create
a	level	playing	field;	put	American	families	and	workers	first;	and	benefit	consumers
and	small	businesses.

• NSBA	supports	expansion	of	international	trade	and	investment,	fair	and	equitable
market	access	for	SME	products	abroad,	and	elimination	of	disincentives	that	impede
the	international	competitiveness	of	small	exporters.

• Recognizing	the	important	role	SMEs	play	in	the	U.S.	economy	and	trade,	NSBA
supports	the	inclusion	of	stand-alone	chapters	dedicated	to	SMEs	for	all	future	FTAs—
similar	to	the	one	in	the	USMCA.
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Infrastructure	

Problem:	

Modern	infrastructure	plays	a	critical	role	in	enabling	small	businesses	to	grow,	and	yet,	
over	the	past	35	years,	government	investment	in	infrastructure	has	significantly	
decreased.	There	needs	to	be	an	adequate	level	of	federal	investment	in	our	roads,	bridges,	
and	broadband	network	to	keep	up	with	the	growing	needs	of	small	businesses.	
Investments	in	these	infrastructures	will	help	small	businesses	reach	new	domestic	and	
international	customers,	tap	new	suppliers,	and	expand	their	business	operations.			
• In	2020,	House	Democrats	released	the	Moving	Forward	Framework	outlining	a	five-
year,	$760	billion	investment	to	get	our	existing	infrastructure	working	again	and	fund
new,	transformative	projects	that	will	create	more	than	10	million	jobs,	while	reducing
carbon	pollution,	improving	safety,	and	spurring	economic	activity.	The	Framework
aims	to	improve	roads	and	highways;	rail	and	transit	systems;	bridges;	airports;	ports
and	harbors;	drinking	and	wastewater	systems;	and	access	to	highs-speed	internet.

• According	to	CBO	estimates,	the	Framework	would	create	up	to	$1.2	trillion	in	Gross
Domestic	Product	(GDP)	growth.

• A	majority	of	small	businesses	rate	high	speed	internet,	local	roads	and	bridges,	cell
phone	networks,	and	highways	as	vital	to	the	success	of	their	companies.

• Without	additional	investments	in	infrastructure,	the	American	Society	for	Civil
Engineers	estimates	that	by	2025	there	will	be	serious	consequences,	including:	$3.9
trillion	in	losses	to	the	U.S.	GDP,	$7	trillion	in	lost	business	sales,	and	2.5	million	lost
American	jobs.

Solution:

Policymakers	must	begin	the	work	of	improving	our	failing	infrastructure	from	roads	and	
highways	to	clean	water	and	high-speed	internet.	Not	only	do	small	businesses	rely	on	
these	critical	services,	but	they	can	also	help	build	up,	improve,	and	secure	these	services.	
• Congress	should	prioritize	allocating	an	adequate	level	of	federal	investment	in
infrastructure	to	keep	up	with	the	growing	needs	of	small	businesses.

• Small	businesses	must	play	an	essential	role	in	upgrading	and	maintaining	our
infrastructure	and	transportation	networks.

• Infrastructure	projects	should	embrace	clean	technology	and	energy	throughout	the
project	and	enhance	efficiency	and	sustainability	wherever	possible.
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Net	Neutrality	

Problem:	
In	the	last	decade-plus,	the	debate	over	net	neutrality	has	gained	momentum,	with	
Democrats	and	Republicans	pushing	back	and	forth	on	legislation.	Net	neutrality	is	the	
principle	that	an	internet	service	provider	(ISP)	must	provide	access	to	all	sites,	content	
and	applications	at	the	same	speed,	under	the	same	conditions	without	blocking	or	
preferencing	any	content.	
• In	April	2015,	the	Federal	Communications	Commission	(FCC),	under	a	Democratic
administration,	published	a	rule	implementing	open	internet	regulations	that
prohibited	the	blocking	or	degrading	of	lawful	content	on	the	internet	by	ISPs.

• In	Dec.	2017,	the	FCC,	under	a	Republican	majority,	voted	to	repeal	net	neutrality	rules,
clearing	way	for	internet	service	companies	to	charge	users	more	to	see	certain	content
and	to	curb	access	to	some	websites.	NSBA	strongly	opposed	this	change.

• In	Oct.	2019,	a	federal	appeals	court	upheld	most	of	the	FCC’s	repeal	of	the	rules.
However,	it	also	ordered	the	agency	to	reconsider	its	repeal,	based	on	how	the	move
might	affect	public	safety,	regulations	on	infrastructure	attachments	to	utility	poles,	and
the	FCC’s	ability	to	provide	subsidies	to	low-income	individuals	for	broadband	service.

• In	Oct.	2020,	the	three	Republicans	making	up	the	FCC’s	majority	voted	to	leave	the
order	unchanged.

• In	Feb.	2021,	the	U.S.	Department	of	Justice	under	President	Biden	dropped	a
department	lawsuit	filed	under	former	President	Trump	that	challenged	California’s	net
neutrality	rules.	California’s	law,	stricter	than	the	federal	rules	adopted	during	the
Obama	administration,	could	set	the	baseline	for	future	federal	rules.	California	adopted
these	new	rules	after	the	FCC’s	repeal	of	federal	net-neutrality	rules	in	2017.

• The	Biden	Administration	is	expected	to	champion	net	neutrality.	We	can	see	the	first
steps	already	being	taken,	with	the	DOJ	dropping	the	California	lawsuit,	and	Biden’s
appointment	of	Jessica	Rosenworcel,	a	staunch	supporter	of	net	neutrality,	as	the	acting
chairwoman	of	the	FCC.

Solution:	
A	free	and	open	Internet	helps	prevent	unfair	pricing	practices	by	ISPs.	It	promotes	
innovation,	the	spread	of	ideas	across	platforms,	and	drives	entrepreneurship.	It	allows	
companies	to	compete	on	a	level	playing	field	when	customers	want	to	visit	their	
websites.			
• With	strong	net	neutrality	protections,	the	Internet	is	an	open	marketplace	where	any
business	can	compete,	allowing	individuals	to	start	companies	easily,	market	their
products	across	the	country,	and	connect	with	customers	anywhere	worldwide.

• Paramount	to	the	discussion	on	net	neutrality	ought	to	be	the	importance	of	innovation
and	how	any	court	challenge	or	state	legislative	measure	must	ensure	that	small
businesses	aren’t	relegated	to	a	second-class-citizen	role	unable	to	pay	massive
premiums	OR	limited	in	how	they	are	allowed	to	charge	and	provide	access	to	their	own
content/services/goods.
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Patent	Reform	

Problem:	
Abusive	patent	litigation	continues	to	undermine	the	U.S.	patent	system.	It	discourages	and	
deters	investments	in	jobs	and	new	technologies,	stifles	innovation,	and	weakens	our	
intellectual	property	system.	
• Patent	protections	are	particularly	important	for	small	inventors,	who	operate	on	much
smaller	margins	and	often	rely	more	heavily	on	their	intellectual	property	for	revenue
than	large	firms.

• According	to	the	U.S.	Small	Business	Administration,	small	businesses	produce	16	times
more	patents	per	employee	than	large	patenting	firms,	which	has	a	direct	correlation
with	job	growth.

• Applying	for	a	patent	can	be	daunting	for	small	businesses,	as	the	number	of	different
patents,	with	corresponding	different	fees	and	paperwork,	can	prohibit	many	from
applying.

• A	patent	application	can	cost	anywhere	between	$1,000	and	$15,000,	depending	how
much	research	the	small-business	owner	is	able	to	do	themselves,	how	much
competition	research	is	done,	or	if	a	special	patent	agent	needs	to	be	hired.

• Additionally,	recent	Supreme	Court	decisions	have	created	confusion	over	what	can	and
cannot	be	patented.	These	decisions	seriously	undermine	the	longstanding	world-class
innovation	environment	in	the	U.S.	and	threaten	the	nation’s	global	competitiveness.

• Technology-focused	small	businesses	contribute	new	technology,	competitive	strength,
and	high-quality	jobs	to	the	U.S.	economy.	These	businesses	depend	on	strong	and
predictable	patent	rights	to	survive.	Uncertainty	in	patent	regulations	add	unnecessary
costs	and	stifle	innovation.	Without	the	foundation	of	stable	and	accessible	patent
rights,	small	businesses	are	not	able	to	obtain	the	return-on-investment	necessary	to
secure	capital.

• In	the	Bloomberg	2021	Innovation	Index	the	U.S.	dropped	out	of	the	top	ten	ranked
countries,	with	South	Korea	on	the	top	of	the	list.	While	the	U.S.	topped	the	first
Bloomberg	Innovation	Index	in	2013,	it	now	ranks	eleventh.

• President	Biden	ran	on	a	promise	to	reinvigorate	U.S.	manufacturing	with	a	$300	billion
investment	in	R&D	and	breakthrough	technologies.

Solution:	
The	U.S.	must	reassert	its	position	as	an	international	leader	in	innovation	with	smart	fixes	
which	will	strengthen	patent	protections.	We	must	act	to	ensure	our	patent	system	
continues	to	serve	as	an	engine	for	U.S.	innovation	and	job	creation.	
• Policymakers	must	seek	reasonable	reforms	to	protect	small	businesses	from
unnecessary	and	unwarranted	patent	infringement	actions	and	avoid	over-reactive
solutions	that	could	weaken	existing	patents	and	discourage	innovation.

• With	the	majority	of	U.S.	innovations	coming	from	smaller	companies,	it	is	imperative
that	Congress	support	pro-small	inventor	legislation.
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White	House	Conference	on	Small	Business	

Problem:	
Not	since	1995	has	an	administration	assembled	a	White	House	Conference	on	Small	
Business	(WHCSB).	It	has	been	more	than	25	years	since	the	last	WHCSB	and	it	is	time	to	
convene	a	gathering	to	develop	a	cohesive	small-business	agenda	to	ensure	the	
government	is	taking	an	active,	appropriate	role	in	helping	small	business	recover	from	the	
pandemic	and	foster	for	years	to	come.		
• The	U.S.	has	31.7	million	small	businesses,	employing	47.1	percent	of	all	U.S.	employees.
• Small-business	owners	continue	to	face	countless	challenges	in	their	efforts	to	grow
their	companies,	and	create	jobs,	which	has	been	detrimental	to	stronger	economic
growth,	and	is	especially	catastrophic	now	due	to	the	effects	of	the	COVID-19	pandemic.

• There	have	been	three	White	House	Conferences,	occurring	in	1980,	1986,	and	1995.
They	were	convened	in	an	effort	to	foster	better	relationships	between	the	business
community,	Congress,	and	the	White	House	to	develop	innovative	policy	solutions	to
economic	problems.

• The	1995	Conference	resulted	in	60	legislative	and	regulatory	recommendations,	more
than	90	percent	of	which	were	addressed	in	some	way,	and	20	of	the	60
recommendations	were	enacted	into	law.

Solution:
Twenty-five	years	is	far	too	long	to	go	without	giving	voice	and	a	forum	to	America’s	small	
businesses,	which	account	for	99	percent	of	U.S.	private	sector	employers	and	64	percent	of	
net	new	private	sector	jobs.	Convening	a	WHCSB	sends	a	message	to	the	millions	of	people	
in	the	small-business	community	that	Congress	and	the	White	House	sees	their	long-term	
economic	security	as	a	priority.		 
• President	Biden	and	Congress	should	work	together	to	authorize	and	appropriate	funds
for	a	WHCSB	ensuring	that	small	business	issues	remain	at	the	forefront	of	policy
discussions	and	ensure	small	business	has	a	voice	at	the	highest	levels	of	the	American
government.

• Inherent	to	achieving	this	goal	is	the	coordinated	work	of	Congress	through	the	Senate
and	House	Small	Business	Committees,	the	administration	through	the	SBA,	and	small-
business	advocacy	groups.

• Implementing	a	regional,	state,	and	national	framework	for	the	conference,	as	has	been
done	in	the	past	White	House	conferences,	is	critical	to	ensuring	broad,	diverse	input
and	distinguishes	this	kind	of	conference	from	a	simple	roundtable	of	hand-picked
small-business	owners.
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Beneficial	Ownership	

Problem:	
The	Corporate	Transparency	Act	(Beneficial	Ownership)	was	passed	and	signed	into	law	as	
part	of	the	National	Defense	Authorization	Act	in	Dec.	2020.	The	new	law	requires	certain	
LLCs	and	small	companies	to	inform	the	Department	of	Treasury’s	Financial	Crimes	
Enforcement	Network	(FinCEN)	of	their	beneficial	owners	and	establishes	a	database	of	
those	names.	It	requires	businesses	to	submit	annual	paperwork,	which	includes	
personally	identifiable	information	of	each	business	owner,	upon	the	creation	of	the	
business	and	periodically	throughout	its	life.	Failure	to	comply	would	be	a	federal	crime	
with	civil	penalties	of	$500	per	day	up	to	$10,000	and	criminal	penalties	of	up	to	three	
years	in	prison.	Furthermore,	the	legislation	grants	broad	access	to	the	information	to	
federal,	state,	local,	or	tribal	law	enforcement	agencies	without	having	to	obtain	a	
subpoena.	
• Large	companies	are	mostly	exempt	from	the	Corporate	Transparency	Act—only	those
with	20	or	fewer	employees	and	$5	million	or	less	in	annual	sales	need	to	report
ownership	information	to	FinCEN.

• As	a	result	of	this	law,	millions	of	small-business	owners	will	be	faced	with	an	additional
$5.7	billion	in	regulatory	paperwork.	It	imposes	burdensome,	duplicative	reporting	on
the	smallest	businesses	in	the	U.S.	and	it	threatens	the	privacy	of	law-abiding,	legitimate
small-business	owners.

• More	than	4.9	million	businesses	would	be	required	to	provide	personal	ownership
information	to	FinCEN	on	an	annual	basis.	The	Treasury	Department	would	be	required
to	retain	the	information	for	the	life	of	the	business	plus	five	years.

• Recently,	Sec.	Yellen	told	the	Senate	Finance	Committee	that	anonymous	shell
companies	present	an	“important	problem,”	and	that	creating	a	beneficial	ownership
database	at	FinCEN	is	a	“very	high	priority.”	It	seems	that	new	rules	are	not	too	far	off.

Solution:
Efforts	to	stem	money	laundering	are	important,	but	this	is	the	wrong	way	to	do	it,	
especially	since	the	information	is	already	being	collected.	Treasury	has	a	one-year	window	
to	craft	corresponding	rules—it	should	use	this	opportunity	to	address	the	concerns	of	
small-business	owners	regarding	the	Corporate	Transparency	Act.	 
• Congress	and	regulators	should	require	information	sharing	between	FinCEN	and	the
IRS,	which	is	already	permitted	for	certain	law	enforcement	purposes.

• Policymakers	must	seek	an	exemption	for	small	businesses	that	already	disclose	this	type	of
information.

• Treasury	should	use	existing	forms	and	databases	for	collecting	ownership	information.


	ED Booklet
	SBA Lending
	Improve Access to Credit
	Small Business Contracting
	Cybersecurity and Financial Protection
	Data Privacy Regulations
	Strengthen Federal Innovation Programs
	Broadband & 5G Internet
	Equity Capital and Crowdfunding
	Free Trade Agreements
	Infrastructure
	Net Neutrality
	Patent Reform
	White House Conference on Small Business
	Beneficial Ownership

